DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, September 8, 2010

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, September 8, 2010.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:08 p.m. and a quorum was present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present: Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia, Meagher, Sabathne’.  

Commissioners Absent:    None
DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; John Schlaman, General Manager Prairie Landing Golf Club; Anna Marano, Procurement Analyst; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Coordinator; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Dan Pape, Crawford, Murphy & Tilly; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties Trust; Brian Quigley, CenterPoint Properties Trust; Michael Vonic, CH2M Hill; Johnny Jackson, CH2M Hill; John Jacobsen, Vedder Price.
Members of the Press:  None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the May 12, 2010 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the May 12, 2010 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  The motion was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the June 9, 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the June 9, 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).  

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird discussed the monthly operating statistics:

Fuel sales were up 8.3% overall from July 2009 and Operations increased 10.4% for the same period.  Fuel numbers for the month of August:  Jet A sales were up 7.6% and 100 LL was up 4.7%; total increase of 7.3% for the month of August.

Executive Director Bird discussed the following project updates: 

Environmental Assessment is still in progress with the firm of Lee Fisher and Associates.  Numerous meetings have been held with the State Division of Aeronautics and the FAA. Anticipated completion date is still targeted for December.  There have been some issues impacting the last remaining element of the Master Plan and ALP, requiring an analysis of the flight of golf balls.  The extension of Runway 2R/20L and runway safety area improvement will impact one of the practice holes at Prairie Landing Golf Course.  Discussion occurred regarding this issue.

Technology Park:  Working with the FAA to obtain a Land Release for the Technology Park; working also with the Illinois Department of Transportation, Division of Aeronautics to answer key questions relating to revenue diversion.  Staff is getting prepared for winter operations at the Technology Parking.   A feasibility study for the technology park is underway with the firm of Gruen and Gruen and is an item for discussion later on the agenda.   Meetings have been held with the City of West Chicago, Mayor Kwasman and CenterPoint Properties regarding the development process for the Technology Park.   Mayor Kwasman is fully supportive with all of the upcoming changes for the Technology Park.

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, further discussed fuel sales and operations for the Month of September stating that the first seven days in September were up 3-4%.   He continued that he is working with Argonne to extend their current lease for office space through the end of the year, and contingent upon their funding, Argonne may want to execute two more years for the lease with a one-year option to extend.    He added that work continues with two major jet operators to potentially locate on the airfield.    Mr. Doles added that fuel sales continue to be good and fuel prices have stabilized with no major changes in fuel costs.

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, discussed the progress of the ongoing projects at the airport:  Repaving of Longest Drive Road at Prairie Landing will begin early October as well as replacement of the windows in the banquet area of the Clubhouse at Prairie Landing.  He continued that construction of the Flight Center Apron is ongoing with some delays that may prevent completion prior to winter.  He discussed the three hangars being reskinned and also discussed the roof replacement for the Planemasters building and the Pilot Shop. 

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, reported that total golf rounds played are down 1% from 2009.   He continued that revenues are generally flat for all areas of golf operation, weekday traffic is slow and it has been a challenge to attract new business.  He added that the weather has also presented some course management issues and staff is working to keep the grass alive; no turf has been lost on the greens and very little lost in the fairways.  Mr. Schlaman stated staff’s main objective is to reevaluate and drive a plan for 2011 aimed at business development.   Discussion occurred. 

REVIEW OF JULY 2010 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked Lisa Maedgen to provide a review of the July Financial Statements and discussion followed. 

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee: 

Commissioner Gillett advised that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee had no reason to meet since the last Board Meeting; no report was given.  

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:

Commissioner Huizenga commented further on the financial statements specifically the increase in IMRF pension plan contributions for employees and the 2009 Audit and Management Letter, which indicate there are no significant recommendations for this year. 

Golf Committee:

Commissioner Donnelly stated that John Schlaman’s report was thorough and he had nothing further to report.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee met earlier with all committee members present.  Commissioners Meagher, Huizenga and Donnelly were also present as visitors.  He related that four items on the agenda, 9 j. through 9 m. relating to proposed airport projects, were addressed by the Committee and recommended for favorable action by the Board at the appropriate time during the meeting.

DuPage National Technology Park:

Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties, advised that the concept for development of the Technology Park is in the process of being redefined and discussions with the Airport Authority Board and staff are ongoing to accomplish this.  He continued to discuss various prospects being pursued and some of the prospects that have been lost basically due to site deficiencies.  He addressed the work being undertaken by CenterPoint to establish a new marketing plan and possible rebranding of the park.  Chairman Goodwin stated that the Board and staff are doing everything possible to promote the Technology Park and to ease some of the leasing issues; a marketing budget has been established and meetings are ongoing with CenterPoint, staff, Board members and the City of West Chicago to discuss ways to relieve and liberalize design standards for development and to speed up the approval process.   Chairman Goodwin added that everyone wants the Technology Park to be successful and are committed to this process.

Commissioner Huizenga reported on the dissolution of the Technology Park Board.  He reiterated the fact that the Technology Park Board did not understand development and did not know what they were doing.  He pointed out that as a result, Jack Tenison had nothing to do.  In conclusion, Commissioner Huizenga stated that there was obviously no purpose for the existence of the Technology Park Board and all it did was to increase bureaucracy and unnecessarily cost taxpayers hundreds of thousands of dollars a year.

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Resolution 2010-1541; Authorizing the Execution of Agreement with DuPage National Technology Park, N.F.P.

Executive Director Bird asked Attorney Phil Luetkehans to address the next two resolutions relating to the dissolution of the DuPage National Technology Park, N.F.P.  Attorney Luetkehans stated that Resolution 2010-1541 would dissolve the Technology Park, pay all creditors as required and transfer the remaining assets to the Airport Authority.  He stated that in exchange the Airport Authority is accepting the landscaping contract with Wingren, which is covered in Resolution 2010-1542.  Attorney Luetkehans reviewed the plan for dissolution and discussion occurred.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1541; Authorizing the Execution of Agreement with DuPage National Technology park, N.F.P.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1542; Authorizing the Acceptance of Assignment of Contract with Wingren Landscape, Inc. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1542; Authorizing the Acceptance of Assignment of Contract with Wingren Landscape, Inc.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1529; Authorizing the Execution of a Consulting Services Agreement with Gruen Gruen + Associates, LLC for the Purpose of Performing a Feasibility Study for the DuPage Business and Technology Park.  

Executive Director Bird stated that one of the elements lacking in the initial development of the Technology Park was a land feasibility study to define the type of development most acceptable for the Park.  He continued that at an earlier meeting the Board directed him to obtain a land use and feasibility study, he then proceeded to identify firms to undertake this study and solicited proposals.  Executive Director Bird continued that three firms submitted proposals; Gruen Gruen + Associates; Houseal Lavigne; Baker and Tilly.  These firms were interviewed by a review panel made up of Commissioners Donnelly and Sabathne’ and Executive Director Bird and the panel spent one hour with each firm.  He advised that the panel selected the firm of Gruen Gruen + Associates who proved to be very confident in their approach to doing the work and submitted the lowest fee proposal at $39,500.  Executive Director Bird stated that he had executed the agreement and is now bringing to the Board for an “after-the-fact” approval.  Chairman Goodwin stated this was a situation where time became important and having a feasibility study was necessary.  Chairman Goodwin added that he authorized Executive Director Bird to commit to the study and bring to the Board for approval at the next meeting.   Executive Director Bird stated that the study is approximately two weeks from completion and should provide good insight into determining the highest and best use for land development.   A presentation by Gruen Gruen + Associates is planned for the next Board Meeting.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1529; Authorizing the Execution of a Consulting Services Agreement with Gruen Gruen + Associates, LLC for the Purpose of Performing a Feasibility Study for the DuPage Business and Technology Park.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).

Discussion Regarding Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center’s (NIPTRC) Response to DuPage Airport Authority’s Request for Financial Information.

Chairman Goodwin advised the purpose for this discussion is to follow up with Attorney Luetkehans on the Board’s request for additional financial information from NIPTRC after the Fourth Amendment to the Agreement to Ground Lease was approved by the Board at the June Meeting.   Attorney Luetkehans advised that he forward a letter requesting this information within two to three days after the last Board Meeting and received confirmation from NIPTRC’s attorney that it was forwarded to John Lewis of NIPTRC.  Chairman Goodwin asked Attorney Luetkehans to make a second request for this financial information.   Chairman Goodwin reiterated the position of the Airport Authority Board has been to continue to cooperate in any way so if there is a possibility for progress, the board would not be an impediment to the process.  Discussion continued.

Executive Director Bird advised that all of the agenda items relating to bid awards have been thoroughly vetted at the Finance Committee and were unanimously recommended for Board approval.   Commissioner Davis make a recommendation that the Policy Committee revisit the idea of having a consent agenda for resolutions and ordinances that are perfunctory or issues that would require only vetting at the committee level and consensus of the Board.   Commissioner Gorski added that any of the Resolutions or Ordinances appearing on the consent agenda could be pulled upon request by a Board member and addressed by the full Board.    Discussion occurred and Chairman Goodwin asked Commissioner Gillett to address this recommendation with staff and the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee.    
Proposed Resolution 2010-1533; Award of Bid to Old World Industries, Inc. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Fluid. 

Discussion occurred.  A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1533; Award of Bid to Old World Industries, Inc. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Fluid. The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1534; Award of Bid to Industrial Supply Systems, Ltd. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Materials. 

Discussion occurred.  A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1534; Award of Bid to Industrial Supply Systems, Ltd. for the Procurement of Runway Deicing Materials.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (9-0).

Commissioner Huizenga departed the meeting at 5:02 p.m.

Proposed Resolution 2010-1535; Award of Bid to Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation for a John Deere 644J Loader Rental.

Discussion occurred.  A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1535; Award of Bid to Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation for a John Deere 644J Loader Rental.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).  Commissioner Huizenga was not present for this vote.  

Proposed Resolution 2010-1537; Award of Snow Removal Contract to Snow Systems, Inc.

After brief discussion, a MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1537; Award of Snow Removal Contract to Snow Systems, Inc.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1530; Authorizing the Execution of an Intergovernmental Agreement with the County of DuPage Relating to Lobbyist Services.

Discussion occurred regarding services provided in the previous years by the lobbyist firm of Baker Donnelson.   Executive Director Bird stated that for 2011 the amount of the contract will be reduced from $180,000 to $132,0000 and the Airport Authority’s portion of this agreement is $39,600; a savings of $60,000.  Discussion occurred.   Executive Director Bird introduced County Board Member Jim Healy who was in attendance.   The Finance Committee and staff recommended approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1530; Authorizing the Execution of an Intergovernmental Agreement with the County of DuPage Relating to Lobbyist Services.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1531; Authorizing  the Execution of an Agreement with CH2M Hill, Inc. for the Design and Engineering for the Extension and Safety Area Improvement of Runway 2R-20L.

Executive Director Bird discussed the project to extend and improve the safety area for Runway 2R-20L and explained the issues that are involved with undertaking this project.  He explained that a Request for Proposal was published and seven firms responded with proposals.  He continued that staff rated these seven proposals and reached a short list of four firms for interview.   Executive Director Bird stated that a review panel was formed consisting of Commissioners Gorski and LaMantia, Byron Miller, Mark Doles and Executive Director Bird. The four firms interviewed were Crawford, Murphy and Tilly; Reynolds Smith and Hills; Burns and McDonnell and CH2M Hill.  He added that all are highly qualified firms.  The review panel recommended CH2M Hill and staff entered into fee negotiations with this firm.  Executive Director Bird discussed the components for the fee negotiations. Michael Vonic and Johnny Jackson of CH2M Hill were present at the meeting and spoke briefly.   Attorney Luetkehans discussed a modification to be made in language on the form Task Order #1.  This modification was discussed at the Capital Development Committee meeting and the Committee recommended Board approval with the modification as discussed.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1531; authorizing the Execution of an Agreement with CH2M Hill, Inc. for the Design and Engineering for the Extension and Safety Area Improvement of Runway 2R-20L.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and passed by roll call vote (7-0).  Commissioner Davis abstained from voting. 

Proposed Resolution 2010-1532; Authorizing the Execution of an Agreement for Architectural Services with FGM Architects.

Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller to discuss this agreement.  Mr. Miller explained the Fire Station building, located on Airport property, is in need of rehabilitation.  Mr. Miller reviewed the needed projects and advised that staff conducted a consultant selection for architectural services for these projects.  He continued that 17 firms responded to this solicitation for proposals and after review it was determined that FGM Architects was the most qualified firm. Staff then entered into fee negotiations with FGM Architects; Mr. Miller discussed the terms of the agreement.  Staff and the Capital Development Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1532; Authorizing the Execution of an Agreement for Architectural Services with FGM Architects.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2010-1543; Authorizing the Execution of an Agreement with GHAFARI Associates, LLC for Design and Construction Phase Services for Repairs to the Curtain Wall System on the DuPage Airport Flight Center Building.

Executive Director Bird asked Mr. Miller to continue to discuss this agreement.   Mr. Miller explained the repairs needed for the Flight Center Building Curtain Wall System and advised that GHAFARI was authorized at the June Board Meeting to investigate and provide potential solutions and associated costs for these repairs.   Mr. Miller discussed the two options presented by GHAFARI and the associated costs.   He explained that staff is recommending having GHAFARI  prepare plans and specifications for “wet-sealing” the curtain wall for the entire building at a not-to-exceed amount of  $33,000; which will include providing construction services for this project.  He continued that this method of repair should have a life span of 15 years and is a more cost saving solution.   The Capital Development Committee and staff recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1543; Authorizing the Execution of an Agreement with GHAFARI Associated, LLC for Design and Construction Phase Services for Repairs to the Curtain Wall System on the DuPage Airport Flight Center Building.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gillett and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Proposed Resolution 2010-1544; Authorizing  the Execution of an Agreement with  GHAFARI Associates, LLC for Design and Construction Phase Services for Repairs to the Plaza Deck and Foundation Walls on the DuPage Airport Flight Center Building.

Mr. Miller addressed this agreement with GHAFARI.  He advised that the Board authorized GHAFARI Associates to investigate possible solutions for repairing the Plaza Deck and the foundation walls along the façade of the Flight Center Building.  He continued that GHAFARI has made a recommendation for the repairs and submitted a proposal for a not-to exceed cost of $30,000 to prepare plans and specifications for bidding and to provide construction services for the repairs.  Discussion occurred.  The Capital Development Committee and staff recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1544; Authorizing the Execution of an Agreement with GHAFARI Associates, LLC for Design and Construction Phase Services for Repairs to the Plaza Deck and Foundation Walls on the DuPage Airport Flight Center Building.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Chairman Goodwin recessed the meeting at 5:25 p.m. for a short break and the meeting was reconvened at 5:39 p.m.

RECESS TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of employee matters and the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by voice vote.  The Regular Meeting was recessed to Executive Session at 5:40 p.m. and was reconvene at 6:54 p.m.  Upon roll call, a quorum was present for the remainder of the Regular Meeting.  Commissioner Meagher departed the Executive Session portion of the meeting at approximately 6:30 p.m.

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 6:55 p.m.

Adopted at the January 12, 2011 Annual Board Meeting




Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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